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WE NEED YOUR HELP AT THE IOWA STATE FAIR BOOTH! 

Dear Beekeepers, 

 I know it may be hard to start thinking about the State Fair, however Spring is here and the Iowa State Fair is
fast approaching; August 10-20. For those members new to the Iowa Honey Producers Association (IHPA), we
have a booth at the State Fair annually in the 
Ag building 2ndfloor; selling honey products, honey 
lemonade, lotions, soaps, beeswax items, promotional merchandise, etc. 
This is our main fundraising event, which is needed to help support our 
various educational programs. We ask our members to help make this 
event a success, by volunteering their time assisting with cash register 
sales, bagging products, pricing, mixing and serving honey lemonade, 
offering honey samples, etc. Each volunteer will be provided with free 
honey lemonade if you get thirsty while working at the booth, also a
FREE pass to get into the fair, plus you get to enjoy the great 
entertainment at the fair before/after your shift at the booth. 

We had a successful 2022 thanks to all those who participated! Over the 
years we have had some wonderful people volunteer their time and would 
love to see you again. We encourage new members, friends, families and 
bee clubs to participate in this event too, because we need everyone’s 
support to make this event a success. 

We have three shifts daily, 8:30 a.m.-12:30 p.m., 12:30 p.m.-4:30 p.m. and 
4:30 p.m.-8:30 p.m. 11-14 people are needed per shift). If you are able to volunteer for one or more shifts during
August 10-20, we would like to hear from you. All you need to do is mail the completed tear off slip below, or
email the same details to Heidi. If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to ask. 

Heidi Love (IHPA Secretary) 18115 F Ave, Perry, IA 50220. Cell: 515-729-1761 

First and Last Name(s) of Volunteers: ______________________________________________________________________________
Address: ________________________________________________ 
City: _______________________State: _________________ Zip ___________ 
Phone no.: ___________________________Email address:_____________________________________  Number volunteering: _______

Please write the date(s) below you would like to work and circle shift that works best for you. 
(Fair dates August 10-20) 

We appreciate any help you can provide! 

Date or Dates:  _________________________________________________________________________________________

8:30 a.m.-12:30 p.m.          12.30 p.m.-4:30 p.m.          4:30 p.m.-8:30 p.m. 

2



IHPA Officer & Director News

3

    Hello and welcome to the June addition of The Buzz. It's
with a heavy heart that I have to announce that our Bill HF457
(updated to bill 676), the bill to add honey bees to the list of
non-taxed agricultural items; is dead for the rest of the year.
Essentially we were told that a bill like this should have
gotten started back at annual conference time of last year to
not have fallen so low in the cronological order of bills being
presented and voted on. Essentially there are just too many
bills ahead of ours to be voted on in the limited time they had
for this session. I can say we aren't going away. Just because
it didn't work out this year doesn't mean we give up. If they
want us to start tackling this in November, then that's just
what your IHPA board will be doing. I'll probably do a little
vlog on the IHPA facebook page about this as well for
people who don't read the buzz. I do appologize about the
redundancy. 
    Spring is here and the days are nice and toasty. Actually
way toastier than I like, but the bees sure are soaking it up
and in full swing. I personally would love it if temps were a
high of 70 all summer long, but instead I get to look forward
to 90's or worse *Yayyyyeeryruh sad face*.  I've seen some
amazing shakes off of frames these last couple of weeks as I
was spitting out colonies, and now I'm a bit paniced because
I am seeing honey supers starting to get capped and it's only
May 9th!!! I also keep hearing, "black locust will soon be
blooming, get your supers on!" from my colleges. I'm going to
get honey bound fast if that happens and I'm not ready. 
    This coming week I'm going to have to do a bit of a juggling
act and I'm not looking forward to it. I have more of the
special "drone source queens" arriving from members of the
Russian Honey Bee Breeders Association that will need splits
made for them. I also need to run out to some of my current
yards and toss on more supers. We've fired up our queen
rearing operations and I'll be thawing and drying out mini
mating nucs this week from the walk-in freezer. Additionally I
have yards to place, and yards of splits needing 2nd stories.
Pretty much everything wants done at the same time.
Ultimately it's my own fault because I had basically 3 weeks
of package and nuc orders I ran all over the country for. One
trip out to California and two trips down to Mississippi. I
couldn't really do work during the week days because that is
when all the running was happening, and then the weekends
were full of servicing customers. My wife pointed out that I
should have arranged to get all the Russian nucs at the same
time as the packages so I didn't have to make a second trip (I
did it that way because I was paranoid about the different
tempurture/air needs between the two). She also said that
"it's silly you have a 10 to 12 day window of time every year
that

Jason Foley
russianbeeguy@gmail.com

515-664-6072

people can come get their nucs. No one bats-an-eye at a
weekend pick up of packages, why not a weekend pick up of
nucs?" I guess she has a very valid point and I have created a
lot of unnessasary work for myself. In my head it has always
made sense that out of the 10 days everyone would likely
come grab their orders right at 8am and then I could head off
to the bee fields and such, wrong... It hasn't worked out that
way the last however many years and I just never learn my
lesson. For example, 5 people will schedule to come on a
wednesday. Two of them will show up at 8am, another person
tells me 9, another will say 9 but then shows up at 10:30 and
the last person will ask for 11. Oops, half the day is gone and I
instead of doing bee chores I have been sitting in the store. So
for 2024 I will probably take my wife's wonderful advice (likely
pretending that it was my own brilliant idea and refusing to
admit that I have any recolection of her saying it the year
before) and will distribute the Russian nucs and packages the
same weekend in one fell swoop! Sometimes in life you get
stuck in the things you do that it closes off one's perspective.
Somehow it never occured to me I could simply advertise
ahead of time in the same manner as packages, and have it a
two day window. Thank goodness I met that woman and
convinced her to marry me.   
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    In other news we just wrapped up the 2023 Spring Bee
Camp hosted at Wesley Woods. This was our 2nd year of
hosting this new supplemental program that supports our
Youth Scholarship Program. I feel like our first year we were
stumbling through things, and it also was really fresh and
new for getting any IHPA member families to become
involved. After this 2nd year I see where we could stand
adding 1 or 2 additonal classes into the line-up. Who knows,
down the road if camp grows in popularity we could get
more instructors and move to larger buildings at the camp. It
could even become a full weekend event where kids show
up Friday sometime and go until Sunday evening. All things
that can be decided in the future as IHPA continues to
evolve. 
    For those of you who don't know what Bee Camp is, it is
the brain child of Andrew Joseph (state apiarist) and Jason
Foley (me). It is designed to take a limited number of youth
on an annual basis to an immersive bee education event over
a 2 day period. We keep the numbers limited because we
want the kids to be able to get individual attention and
answers to all their questions. Yes, we know they have
mentors and received free beginning beekeeping classes,
but this allows the kids to basically review all that they have
learned in an extensive hive inspection with lots of colonies
kept on site at Wesley Woods (owned by Ted Reeves).
Additionally, the kids go through various other classes that
take their knowledge base to the next level. For example,
they receive a comprehensive queen rearing class. Now, it
has been criticized that so new of beekeepers aren't ready
for a queen rearing class of any type or some of this higher
education, but we kinda feel differently. Kids don't study
geometry because they plan to become engineers,
designers, craftmen, etc... They do it to get a fundamental
understanding of it that someday might apply to what they do
end up doing. Same goes for some of these higher learning
classes we are teaching the kids about. We're giving them an
understanding of the materials so that in the future if they
want to pursue that path, they already are 5 steps ahead of
anyone starting out fresh. We're not trying to create
temporary beekeepers, we're trying to give them the tools
where this could be a real carreer path for them in life. 

Jason Foley
russianbeeguy@gmail.com

515-664-6072
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The IHPA Youth Scholarship Program encourages
all beekeepers to reach out to youth ages 13 to
16 years old (by November 1,  2023) in your
neighborhood, community, church, etc. and share
about the program. Applications are currently
being accepted for the 2024 year and must be
postmarked by September 15, 2023.

IHPA Program Leaders

 Interested individuals should check out the IHPA
website at
https://www.iowahoneyproducers.org/youth-
scholarship-program

for more information. Students accepted into the
program will receive a complete hive, a package
of bees with a queen, a feeder, a hive tool, a
smoker, a bee brush, a hooded jacket/veil, a pair
of leather gloves, a mentor for a year, a
membership to the Iowa Honey Producers
Association, free registration to Bee Camp, and
free registration for annual conference.

I know it may seem early, but start chatting with
youth in your area today! If you have any
questions, please reach out to 
Stephanie Meyers, Youth Scholarship
Coordinator by phone at 641-691-5036 or by
email at sonshinefarmsia@gmail.com.

HELP WANTED: The National Association of State
Departments of Agriculture, (NASDA) working with

USDA is hiring FIELD STAFF. Work is part time
collection data for the USDA/NASS. A farm

background is preferred. Qualifications - a good
work ethic, a self-starter, and good

communications skills. Starting wage is $16.31/hr.
Mileage allowance is 65.5 cents. Find more info at
NASDA.org. For more information call Tony at 515-

802-8367

This year the wife & I are sad to say but we are selling
out of the bees. Our jobs are taking away from the
bees. We have 8 frame hives. We have some that are
built & some that are bought from Dadant & Mann
Lake. There is too much to list-if you're interested
please call or text me at (319) 572-2012. Wanting to
sell all together not piece it out. Have supers, hives,
hive stands. Thank you. [Eric Higdon, Mediapolis, IA]

mailto:sonshinefarmsia@gmail.com
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F r om  t h e  Ed i t o r
Kelsey Wigans, IHPA Editor

Gilmore City-Bradgate Elementary Seed to Table Manager
Iowa Conservation Education Coalition Teacher of the Year 2022

Humboldt County Conservation Teacher of the Year 2022

Hello Fellow Beekeepers!

We made six walk away splits, and we are excited to
check them around May 24 to see if we have bred,
laying queens! We'll keep you up to date on the
happenings there. Did you know that the Bell Farm
has a bunch of really great free tools, like a Walk
Away Split Calculator, Grafting Date Calculator, Post-
Swarm Date Calculator, Queen Cell Date Calculator
and Syrup Calculator! Check them out here:

https://www.bellfarmiowa.com/tools

In the bee yard at school our other hives seem to be
suffering from some pesticide application by the
neighbors, stating, "I didn't spray the bees." 

That's great you didn't spray the bees in my five and
half foot tall fenced in area, but when you spray your
flowering weeds about 25 feet from their
homes...well...they aren't going to fair so well. So, I
suppose this is a time for you to learn from my
mistake. The just goes to show the importance of
educating others the about the best times of day to
spray on an annual basis. Just because they
remembered last year, doesn't mean the same for
this year. 

I'm not sure if they'll come through or not. Updates
coming next month! 

In other news. Two third grade students that really
know their bee stuff joined me at the annual Davis
Dairy Tour in Humboldt County. The Davis Dairy tour
has been ongoing for 15 years, and has between
400-500 students yearly. Not only do they
showcase everything dairy, but they open the doors
to other livestock ventures, including, but not limited
to alpacas and llamas, sheep, goats, pigs, horses,
emu, and now BEES! 

Special thanks to Lilly N (left) and Jase B (right) for their help
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Hello Fellow Beekeepers,

It has been quite the month of May! I have been way too
busy catching swarms that were two weeks early! I will
write about my months as queen but that will be saved for
the July BUZZ.

I was asked to write about the Iowa Honey Queen Program.
Abigail Kelly and Allison Hager have left very big shoes for
me to fill since I became the Iowa Honey Queen. This year
we have the Iowa Honey Queen and the Iowa Honey
Princess. Together, we get to travel the state of Iowa and
talk about honey and beekeeping. 

The Iowa Honey Queen is the state’s representative for the
beekeeping industry. The promotion of honey consumption,
taking care of honeybees, and advocacy for the
beekeeping industry are some of the ways that the Iowa
Honey Queen fulfills her role. Promoting honey can come in
a variety of different ways. Visiting farmers markets,
passing out honey sticks, and even talking to people about
how to use honey are examples of ways that the Iowa
Honey Queen has promoted honey itself. 

Education plays a big role as the Iowa Honey Queen is
invited to speak about honeybees and honey. Presentations
about beekeeping are popular in schools while a lady’s
club may want to know how to use the honey in their
cooking. Knowing how to do those different presentations
and tailor them to the age group and occasion can help any
queen. Public speaking can be learned and is very
necessary when doing presentations or even talking with
the public. There are many misconceptions that the public
think that honeybees do. “Bees 
have stung me multiple times” or 
“When I lost power, I threw away 
everything that was in my fridge,
including the honey” are the 
different things that I personally 
have heard. Teaching different age 
groups can be challenging but very
 rewarding as you could teach 
whole families about honeybees 
and have everyone’s attention. 

Another duty that the Iowa Honey 
Queen has is to write articles for 
the BUZZ. 

This is a way to help the beekeepers know what she has 
been up to. It also gives a bit of timeline for the queen for
when she presents at the Queen Luncheon at the IHPA
conference in November. 

Media is something else that the Iowa Honey Queen should
know about. TV and radio interviews may come at a
 moment’s notice. Being comfortable and natural during the
interview is really helpful because many may remember
that interview because the queen was not visibly nervous.
Social media is key to reaching a larger audience on your
own. The Iowa Honey Queen Facebook page allows the
queen to post about the events that she has done or
interesting facts about honeybees. It can really be
whatever the Iowa Honey Queen wants as long as it is
professional and related to honeybees. 

                                                       There is a scrapbook that 
                                                       the Iowa Honey Queen is 
                                                       to do. It shows off her year 
                                                       as the honey queen and 
                                                       some of the things that 
                                                       she was able to do. If you 
                                                       were at the IHPA 
                                                       Conference last 
                                                       November, you would 
                                                       have been able to see 
                                                       Britta’s, Allison’s, and my 
                                                       scrapbooks. It is a nice 
                                                       thing to look back on and 
                                                       see all the things that you 
                                                       have done and to show 
                                                       family and friends. 

Queen Rachel showcasing
honey products

2022 IHPA Honey Queen, Allison Hager, 
interviewing on the radio
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Another thing that most people do not think about is the
brochure. The Iowa Honey Queen and Princess brochures
are made by the Iowa Honey Queen and Princess. It takes
some time to think about honey recipes, write the
biographies, and design the brochure. Thankfully, Jason
Foley (the IHPA President) was happy to help us out with
this. Being creative with the brochure helps make it
attractive and allows people to pick one for themselves. 

Now, if there is a young man who would like to be the Iowa
Honey Ambassador, I would love to see that. Central Iowa
Beekeepers Association had a Honey Ambassador, and he
did a phenomenal job at that. So do not think that this
position is only for the girls, there have been some good
young men who have done great in their roles. 

I hope that this helps some of you who are thinking about
being the Iowa Honey Queen, Princess, or Ambassador.
Next month, I will continue this by writing about the
application process, the competition, and some tips that
you might want to know about. If you have any questions,
please reach out to Connie Bronnenberg. You could also
send me a message through Facebook or let Connie know
that you want to speak with me. Former Iowa Honey
Queens have a wealth of knowledge and may be able to
answer the questions better than I can. 

If you have any events like county fairs, farmers markets, or
even beekeeping events that you would like the Iowa Honey
Queen or Princess to attend, please contact Connie
Bronnenberg. We would be happy to come to your event. 

Happy Beekeeping,

Rachel Vakulich
2023 Iowa Honey Queen

Britta McCollum, 2022 Iowa Honey Princess

Beekeepers, Queens and
Ambassador 

at the Iowa State Fair Parade

2017 Iowa
Honey

Queen, 
Carly Raye

Vannoy



Abigail Kelly, Dassel Acres in Des Moines

I serve on the Event Committee. 

I am very new to this committee and just getting my toes wet,
but I'm excited to help continue to make IHPA events the best
they can be! I'm always open to input and thoughts. 

The best way to contact me is by email: dasselacres@gmail.com

Rev. Tim Olsen (Tim). I recently retired as the Executive Director
of the nonprofit, Ground Works/SD Agriculture in the Classroom,
headquartered in Sioux Falls. Currently, I work as the Upper
Midwest Coordinator for the national ministry, Evangelical
Environmental Network (EEN). The priority of my work is
coordinating meetings with agriculture and church leaders living in
Iowa, Minnesota, and South Dakota to gather testimony of
recommendations for the conservation section of the 2023
Federal Farm Bill. My side hustle is Laughing Eyes Apiary.  IHPA
members can provide me with insight into what beekeepers of all
skill levels want to learn to improve their bee management
practices. 

More on Tim on page 19, in the section titled, "Chicken Scratch"

Meet more of the IHPA Team
Tim Olsen - The Buzz Team

Abigail Kelly - Event Committee
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mailto:dasselacres@gmail.com
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A bit more about Tim Olsen-continued from page 9
I'm currently working part-time for the Evangelical Environmental Network (EEN) - creationcare.org. My focus
is on the conservation section of the 2023 Farm Bill. BTW, I wrote a blog for the EEN website recognizing
World Bee Day - bit.ly/worldbeeday2023

My work with EEN and the Farm Bill has introduced me to the principles and practice of soil health and
regenerative agriculture. This introduction has triggered an idea for the Healthy Garden Initiative (HGI) - Healthy
Soil-Healthy Plants-Healthy Food-Healthy People. HGI mission will be to promote the principles and practice
of healthy soils and Integrated Pest Management (IPM) for small scale food production such as backyards,
community gardens, school gardens, etc. 

Happy June! My how the spring flew by! The dandelions are now mostly gone and the bees are well established for the summer! As the
summer routines get underway and school lets out for most of us, I thought I would try a fast, fun, family-friendly treat that could be
brought along to baseball practice or enjoyed as a light lunch. This month, I tried stuffed honey-ham biscuits. Although a little unusual for
me, these would be a fun treat to make with the kids and enjoy fresh out of the oven a few minutes later.

Stuffed Honey-Ham Biscuits (Pg. 58):

1 can Pillsbury Grands Flaky Layers refrigerated biscuits
8 slices Swiss Cheese 8 slices Deli Cooked ham
1/4 cup honey

Heat oven to 350 degrees. Spray cookie sheet with cooking spray. Separate dough into 8 biscuits. Cut slit on 1 side of 1 biscuit, forming
a deep pocket. Place 1 slice of cheese inside pocket, Top cheese with 1 slice of ham and 1 teaspoon honey. Press dough over filling,
sealing edge of biscuit; place on cookie sheet. Repeat with remaining biscuits, cheese, ham, and honey. Bake for 15 minutes or until
golden brown. Remove from cookie sheet to serving plate. Drizzle with remaining honey over the tops. Serve immediately. 

Emma’s Notes: Yummy! That is the best word to describe these biscuits. There were so many layers of flavor inside and outside the
biscuit and the honey drizzle over top got just a tiny bit caramelized before we ate them so they were extra tasty. For the cheese, I used
the pre-cut cheese slices for sandwiches and just broke the pieces in half to be the right size. That worked really well and made the  
pieces just right. Getting the honey in the middle without spilling everywhere and getting the cut sealed was a little messy, but well
worth the effort. To do the slit, I started by cutting the dough sandwich style but that did not work well. I tried opening up just the center
(think like a cream filled donut), this worked much better! Nearly all of the biscuit remained shut and I was able to fill it without spilling
anything much more easily. They were not super filling so we each had two, but with a nice side, one would have been plenty. Overall,
we really enjoyed these and they were just as good the second day!

C h i c k e n  S c r a t c h
This section of The Buzz is dedicated to helping YOU learn how to be a better beekeeper. 

So, get out your notebook, and take some notes. 
You're going to want to write this down. 

https://creationcare.org/
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Could I volunteer to walk in the Iowa State Fair Parade
on August 9?  (See page 22)
What days can I volunteer for the IHPA booth? (See
page 2)
What apiary entries would I like to submit? (See pages
15-17)
What are the deadlines for apiary projects? (See pages
15-17)

M a r k  y o u r  c a l e n d a r s
&  t h i n g s  t o  b e  t h i n k i n g  a b o u t

12
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Hi everyone,

Thank you to all who have registered for the 2023 IHPA Field Day. If you haven’t registered yet, it isn’t
too late. Just register on the IHPA website. The Event Committee is excited about the 2023 Field Day

and all information that will be shared among our members.

 *** Friendly reminder: ***
Please wear/bring protective clothing 

since there will be live bees for demonstrations at Field Day!

So stop everything you are doing today and register for the IHPA
2023 Field Day. You will be glad that you did.

Thank You!
Tom, Sara, Abigail, Kristi, and Cheri
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Written by Tyler Holton

It's May 24th.

Since the last article about leaving California for Iowa, I
took a little detour. The bees and I headed to
Mississippi. 

The reason for the detour was to visit some friends
and split the bees during a honeyflow. I wanted to
make a large expansion this year and not having to
stop splitting to feed them is a huge plus. Privet hedge
is a bush that grows everywhere in the area along the
tree lines. It's long branches will have beautiful white
blossoms along it. The bees build up very well on it. 

The weather there is exceptional to make splits with
queen cells. I purchased cells from my friends who
have a large assortment of breeder queens chosen
and tested from within the operation and purchased
instrumentally inseminated breeders as well. 

I headed home about May 1st, leaving the bees behind
for another 2 weeks for the queens to mate. 

Now that they are home it's been a mad rush to keep
up with them. They need to be checked for a 
laying queen and second boxes added quickly! 
They are gathering lots of nectar and getting 
plugged up!

Now my migration season is over. I'm happy to 
be home. A quick glance at the odometer of my 
truck says I've driven over 15,000 miles since 
leaving for California in January. And Gus has 
slept in the truck for nearly every one of them!

Stay Sweet 
Tyler Holton 

A collection of information from those with direct, personal
 knowledge about beekeeping

Tales from a 
Migratory 
Beekeeper
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A collection of information from those with direct, personal
 knowledge about beekeeping

From the 
Beeyard

Written by Phil Ebert

It is May 1--time for May flowers. Dandelions are out in
force. I have three lonely tulips blooming in my front
yard but the hyacinths still have not bloomed. Pears
are blooming. Apples will follow soon. I have not seen
much deadnettle this year. That is a low growing plant
with a purple trumpet shaped flower and small
serrated leaves. It quite often covers fallow fields. I
have seen a lot of it when driving thru Oklahoma and
Kansas in the spring. Wild mustard will come on soon.
We need some decent flying days for the bees to
take advantage of this.
 
From what I am hearing and based on the number of
bees that we are selling, there are a lot of dead
colonies out there. If your bees have died
consistently, don’t keep doing things the same way
and expect a different result. The issues confronting
bees are complex but the things we can do as
beekeepers are simple. #1—KILL MITES EARLY IN
THE SEASON. #2—Feed and give protein supplement
in the spring if needed. #3—control the population in
the late spring to prevent swarming. Stanley’s had a
system for this. As I recall, they didn’t want more than
4 frames of brood at the end of April. They took the
rest away and made splits. We got away from that
system several years ago. Big colonies recover faster
than small ones. Now, we take 3 or 4 frames of brood
and leave the rest. It they recover too quickly, we
take more brood when we super. We have brood
boxes on the truck for this. There are other ways to
control swarming. Decide what system you will use.
#4—Add supers. It is best to do this before your
colonies are at peak strength—usually late May or
early June. Splits may be later. This will vary by area.
#5—Pull honey. Usually August or early September.
Timing will be determined by what your mite load is.
You need to test for this. 

#6—KILL MORE MITES #7—Winter prep. This is a
subject in itself and not covered here.
 
We have gotten slightly more than half of our bees
back from California. They are in decent shape in
spite of being a month late and having had almost no
flying days. I was afraid they would starve out. The
mud was mighty deep in the almond orchards. The
rest of our bees are in Washington state pollinating
apples. Logic says they should come home in good
shape but logic does not always prevail. Some years
back, we used to pollinate three apple orchards in
the Lynnville area. The bees from the first two
orchards came home in great shape. We made lots
of splits. The best bees had been taken to the third
orchard. I just knew they were going to be great.
When we finally got them, they were terrible. Queens
had failed. Populations had dwindled in general. We
got almost no splits from them.
 
Planting is running ahead of last year. This probably
means there will not be an August flow from
soybeans like had last year. For some unknown
reason, farmers are planting beans first in my area. I
don’t know why this is. Historically, corn has gone in
the ground first. As we look ahead,, I am hoping for a
hot, dry summer. Our best crops have come in
drought years.
 
Here is hoping for a
good honey crop!!
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From the 
Honey House

Written by: Andy the Bee Guy
                  (Andy Hemken)

All in the Family

I started beekeeping many years ago, because I
thought it would be a fun hobby for me, and a fun
activity for my growing family. Years later, this turned
into a commercial operation producing honey and
beeswax candles for a variety of farm markets in
southeast Wisconsin. My son Scott started
beekeeping in his teens, took a break, and picked it
up again over the last ten years. Along with his full-
time job, Scott is now working to grow into our
beekeeping operation. My grandson Josh has grown
up around honeybees and farm markets all of his life.
Josh was initiated at two years old; while watching
me replace a frame of bees into a hive, he ran over
and pulled himself up onto the open hive. Two stings
on the chin, and I had a lot of explaining to do to my
wife and daughter. This did not diminish his interest.
While in our back yard one day, Josh had the
opportunity to hive a swarm. Uncle Scott and Josh
worked the hive in our back yard, and produced a
bucket of honey. The following year, Josh had
another hive in our yard, and had fun with it. Now at
age 11, Josh wanted two of his own hives in his own
back yard. We now have three generations of
beekeepers in the family, and are having a lot of fun. 

Andy Hemken / andy@hemkenhoney.com

A collection of information from those with direct, personal
 knowledge about beekeeping

Andy & Scott Hemken & Josh

Josh and grandpa inspecting package bees, 2013

mailto:andy@hemkenhoney.com


realized that they were in my veil. His large barn
was just a few feet from the hive. I immediately
entered the barn and found a dark corner. There
were only a few bees around me by 
then and a few inside my veil. I quickly
discovered that the elastic around the bottom of
my jacket was shot and no longer protected me –
another beekeeping OOPS. NOTE: Do you ever
wonder why the veil is black screen?

                                      When bees get into your      
                                      veil, they usually go to the 
                                      light. That’s why you’ll 
                                      want to go into deep 
                                      shade or a dark corner.

                                      Here's a link to a brave 
                                      mother who protected her 
                                      kids from an aggressive 
                                      swarm in Arizona.

                                    bit.ly/beeswarmrescuecall

10 frame observation hive. Frames
included. $25.00. Bondurant

Tony Christensen (515) 240-4957.21

Several winters ago, my husband and I visited his
mother who was wintering in a RV/Mobile park in
Apache Junction, AZ. While I was walking in the
park, a pest control company with honeybee
images on their truck was driving through the
neighborhood. This caught my attention for
obvious reasons and I followed it to a nearby park
home. The lady came out of her home and told
the pest controller that the bees were under the
shed. I began a 
conversation with the
pest control guy 
and asked him if he 
was going to catch 
the swarm. He
informed me that 
he had to kill
it because they 
assume that swarms 
in the area are 
Africanized bees. 
The lady quickly
came back out and
told me to leave him alone because he needed
to kill the bees.  (Note: I don’t believe this is the
truck, but what beekeeper wouldn’t wonder?)

Arizona is home to a significant population of
Africanized honeybees, sometimes referred to as
“killer bees.” This problem has not gone away
and has probably escalated in Arizona as well as
other states. I mention this because we’ve
witnessed an increase in aggressiveness in
honeybee populations even in Iowa. 
I ‘m a proponent of always wearing protective
equipment in good condition. This is something
that I learned the hard way. One day a few+ years
ago, my husband and I were helping a beekeeper
west of Newton. We approached his last hive and
he said that this one’s aggressive. The hive was
opened and the bees roared out and began 
bouncing off our veils. I then  

Beekeeping OOPS 
Respectfully Submitted by Sheila Weldon

V o l u n t e e r s  N e e d e d
Wednesday, August 9

Walk in the Iowa State Fair Parade! Wear
either an IHPA t-shirt, or part of your

beekeeping gear. 

Near the Iowa State Capital in Des Moines. 

More details to come. 

Please contact Julie Swett if you'd like to be
added to a list of volunteers at 

funcity@aol.com

https://www.pestworld.org/pest-guide/stinging-insects/africanized-killer-bees/
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The Buzz is a monthly newsletter published by
the Iowa Honey Producers Association 

which is an affiliate of the Iowa State
Horticultural Society

Iowa Honey Producers Association
c/o Editor, Kelsey Wigans
402 SE E Avenue
Gilmore City, IA 50541

The Buzz Newslet ter

Deadline for submissions to The Buzz is always the 10th of the month at 11:59 p.m. the month prior to
when you would like to see information published. 

If writing an article for The Buzz, submissions must be 800 words or less. Pictures are encouraged!

Deadline to submit information for the July Edition of The Buzz 

Saturday, June 10th at 11:59 p.m. 

If you need assistance designing your advertisement,
information is due to Kelsey Wigans one week prior, on 

Saturday, June 3rd at 11:59 p.m.

Please submit materials to: ihpaeditor@gmail.com


